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The members of the United States Rhodes Scholar Class of 2005 will start receiving their admissions notices to degrees as I write this, somewhat earlier than in recent years. With changes in the university admissions calendar and process, I hope that by next year it may be possible to list in this Newsletter the actual degrees a new class will be pursuing and Scholars’ college placements as well. For now, we can only report their subjects of interest. As has always been the case, many newly elected Scholars refine their plans for Oxford after they win the Scholarship. This is not surprising. As the odds of selection seem so long to even the most qualified, most Scholars-elect cannot be expected to have studied degree options extremely closely until the shock of winning wears off. Moreover, the degree options available to Oxonians today are vast, and expanding each year (for example, two attractive new one year masters programs—in global health and in African studies—were announced just as this class was being elected).

There was a day when most Scholars had only two or three possible courses (Senior Status B.A.s in fields closely related to one’s college major, and a research degree in the same area). Today, there are probably a dozen or more realistic options a typical American Rhodes Scholar will be qualified to pursue—including two and one year masters degrees, many in interdisciplinary fields, as well as research degrees in several different departments and faculties. This makes the degree choice more challenging (and frequently more satisfying) than in the past, and I find that perhaps one third of each class elects to pursue a degree different from the one indicated in their application. This poses no problems for them—or for me and Rhodes House—unless the change comes after admission to a degree. Changing degrees at that point becomes more challenging every year, so careful time spent in November and December after election, and before Oxford application, is extremely well spent. 

The system of selecting Rhodes Scholars in the United States will be different starting with the next class—the class of 2006, to be elected in fall 2005. We will move from a two-tier interview system to a single tier system. Instead of eight second-stage districts each electing four Scholars, there will be 16 districts each electing two Scholars. The criteria for selection will remain unchanged, and Scholars will still be elected as representatives of a state, either the one in which they reside or the one in which they receive their college training. The size of the application pools from which candidates will be chosen for interview will be roughly equal for the first time in our history. The process will also allow candidates to miss less school and have more time to prepare. The second-tier interview was never intended to operate as a check on the first; it was merely the independent and necessary means to select people from a broader pool. Interview techniques, and the time-honored selection criteria and ethos will remain unchanged, and the personal interview (and re-interviews as necessary) will remain at the heart of the process. Even with a single tier, given the amount of time set aside for the committee meetings and the number of districts, a much greater number of candidates will receive interviews than for any other national fellowship scheme. 

Sir Colin Lucas will greet the class now introduced to you after his first full year’s service as Warden of Rhodes House. He and Mary Louise are enjoying their responsibilities in Rhodes House tremendously, noting how Rhodes Scholars “continue to be what they always were—wonderfully energetic, achieving, broad-ranging, voraciously curious, and enthusiastic.” He is gratified to again have the great pleasure of everyday contact with students after his years serving the university so well as Vice-Chancellor.

I am looking forward to seeing many old Rhodes Scholars in July at the reunion in Philadelphia. And let me take this opportunity again to thank all the institutional representatives we have across the country (at more than 900 
colleges and universities) who do such important work opening new horizons for study and exploration to their outstanding students. 
Elliot F. Gerson
American Secretary to the Rhodes Scholarship Trust

